DRAFT MINUTES WORLD SERVICE BOARD OF TRUSTEES LITERATURE COMMITTEE MEETING FEBRUARY 14, 1992

BOT 5-4-1 2-2

The meeting was opened at 9:00 a.m., with a moment of silence, followed by the Serenity Prayer. Present were Bob McKendrick, committee chair, Steve Bice, Donna Markus, Jack Bernstein and Greg Pierce, trustees, Steve Lantos from the WSO and various members from the local fellowship.

The first item on the agenda was the draft response to the committed motion on the usage of gender-specific language and the word "God" in our literature. The committee reviewed the response, and made minor alterations. Please see the attachment for the revised version of the response. There was some additional discussion on the possibility that the WSB would, at some future date, work on preparing a position paper on this issue. The committee was not, however, prepared to make any recommendations, at this point in time, about the development of such a paper.

Next on the agenda was an update on the progress of the traditions project. Bob reported on the meeting that took place in January, during which the input received on the first six traditions was reviewed and factored into the first draft of the approval form. The approval form will be mailed to all WSB and WSCLC members for their review shortly after this weekend's meeting. The plan then calls for input being accepted from these members until May 22, after which all the input will be compiled and mailed to all members of the WSB. The board has tentatively added an extra day to the June meeting in order to review the approval form of the first six traditions.

As part of the update on this project, some discussion ensued about a recommendation to the full board about the release of the approval form. The two options offered were the release of the approval form in two stages, Traditions One through Six when completed and the traditions portion in its entirety upon completion, or holding off on its release until all chapters were completed. After some discussion, the committee decided to recommend that the two-stage release plan be the committee's recommendation to the full board.

Bob also relayed to the other committee members that two pieces were offered to the traditions ad hoc committee from the WSCLC as input to the project. The traditions group decided to accept the piece "Unity in Action" as it pertained to their work on Tradition One and any further development of that piece by the WSCLC would result in a possible duplication of efforts. The second piece titled, "Practicing the Principles of Our Traditions," developed by a local literature committee was returned to the WSCLC. The primary reason for this action was the committee's perception that the focus of this piece seemed to be on the personal practice of the principles embodied in the traditions and, as such, was not in keeping with the focus of their task. The ad hoc's work is focused on the groups' application of the traditions, not individual member's.

Next, the committee began discussions on the annual report from both, the WSB Literature Review Committee and the WSB Traditions Ad Hoc Committee. Bob reported on the ad hoc's recommendations to this committee, as noted in

the report on the January meeting. The committee agreed that focusing on the process developed by the traditions group both before and during the actual writing of the material would be an essential ingredient of the report. It was decided that this portion of the report would be experiential in nature, describing the process from the time the committee was given the task to its present state, including the various steps taken by that committee to invite involvement from the fellowship at the various stages of the project. The committee also wanted to see emphasis placed upon the advance planning work done by the committee in developing the mission statement, the evolution of the role of the staff team in the process, and the review of all available input prior to the actual start of the development of the material in its current state.

The balance of the committee's meeting was taken up in performing a cursory review of the review form of Steps One through Six. The process used entailed the committee reading aloud each draft and then taking time to comment on the style and content of the material while also giving some of the observers an opportunity to comment. The results of this review will be forwarded to the WSCLC shortly after this meeting. Bob then asked all committee members to spend some time doing their own review of the material and provide individual input.

On a final note, Bob expressed his regret that Mary Jensen, chairperson of the WSCLC, who has been recently appointed to be a member of the WSB Literature Review Committee, was not able to be present during this meeting due to funding considerations. After a brief recap of the meeting's events, the committee adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

WSB APPROVED RESPONSE to Committed Motion about Literature

During WSC '91, the following motion was committed to the Board of Trustees for consideration:

That all subsequent literature that is to be revised and be produced to have non-gender-specific language and that all references to God be changed to "Higher Power" or "Power Greater than ourselves."

This motion was addressed at our June, August, and February trustee meetings, with our discussions focusing on the following main issues.

First, and simplest, is the change to non-gender-specific language. Our perception is that the various committees involved in literature projects are already very sensitive to this issue. Changes of the type suggested by this motion are already being considered in the literature development and review process.

More complicated is the question of changing all references to "God." Our fellowship embraces the devoutly religious as well as the atheist. We experience a profound spiritual awakening as a result of actively applying the Twelve Steps in our lives. Most of us continue to experience change and growth in our spiritual orientation as we continue to live the program. We are faced with the dilemma of meaningfully addressing diverse and evolving personal spiritual orientations. This motion proposes replacing all references to God with the terms "Higher Power" or "Power Greater than ourselves." These substitutions would not resolve our dilemma since they still would not meet the needs of many members, particularly those who believe that the "Power greater than ourselves" in the Second Step is not equivalent to the "God, as we understood Him" in our Third Step. There have been numerous other alternatives suggested to the term "God." We feel that, prior to making a change which could profoundly impact our philosophy and interpretation of principles, significant discussion and agreement need to take place within the fellowship at large.

Both of these questions carry with them an additional consideration, since the word "God" and gender-specific language are used in our steps and traditions. We feel that any changes to our steps and traditions should not be considered in the same way we consider narrative portions of our literature. Once again, we feel that such changes and the possible ramifications of such changes need to have significant discussion and agreement prior to any implementation.

As a result of our discussions, it is the opinion of the World Service Board of Trustees that no formal action should be taken on this motion at this time. We do, however, believe that these topics should be widely discussed throughout the fellowship. We thank the conference for allowing us to serve.

Bot 5.4.1

WSB OPEN FORUM Montreal, Quebec, Canada February 15, 1992

Trustees Present for morning session: Becky M., Jack B., Chuck L., Danette B., Donna M., Kim J., Bob McK., Steve B.

Trustees Present for afternoon session: Garth P., Jamie S-H., Greg P., Pete C., Stu T. (Donna M. for a short time)

WSO Staff: George H., Anthony E., Hollie A., Lee M., Steve L., Joe Gossett

The following is a list of questions divided between the morning and evening sessions. Responses are not included as there was a wide variety of answers to each question.

MORNING SESSION

- 1) How can non-English speaking members be involved in the review and input process for new literature?
- 2) Who and what are the trustees? What do you do?
- 3) Are there any non-addict trustees?
- 4) What about RSR only vote?
- 5) Do the trustees receive a salary?
- 6) Are you all doctors, lawyers, or what?
- 7) Do you still attend NA meetings?
- 8) What about out relationship with AA?
- 9) Non-addict trustees and their relationship to the Third and Eighth Tradition.
- 10) Does the WSB vote on the location of the world convention (WCNA)?
- 11) Why would a non-addict want to be a trustee? What would their connection be?
- 12) Does the WSC always follow the advice of the trustees?
- 13) There is a lack of knowledge and understanding at the group level about the Conference Agenda Report. How vital is the input of individual member in decisions about the CAR? How can members impact the work of conference committees?

AFTERNOON SESSION

- 1) Who are you and what does the WSB do?
- 2) How many countries have NA meetings? How many languages is our literature translated into?
- 3) At the World Service level, are the treasurers an addict or an accountant?

WSB Open Forum Questions, 2/92 Page 2

- 4) In regards to the 7th Traditions, if non addicts attend an open meeting, how can we suggest that they not contribute?
- 5) What can we do if a visitor insists on putting money in the basket and doesn't want it back?
- 6) Can we run an ad in a newspaper without paying for it?
- 7) In the back of local booklets, a brief description of the various service positions is listed. Are there any other documents that list such responsibilities?
- 8) How do you feel about adding another level of service like the Canadian Assembly of NA?
- 9) Locally, we have developed some service related material but this is not conference-approved. How would we start the process of getting it conference-approved?
- 10) Do you have any statement to make about special interest meetings?
- 11) Why was It Works: How & Why removed? What do I do with the copy I have?
- 12) Can we use NA logo and trademarks for local fundraisers? Use any of our intellectual properties mortgaged?
- 13) Regarding the structure, function, and funding of the Canadian Assembly, Quebec sends a representative to the assembly, and another representative to the WSC. This costs money. We have to attend to the needs at Quebec. Where should we focus our attention? On the assembly, or the conference?
- 14) Do you have any opinion about the usage of the Lord's Prayer in meetings?
- 15) What does "you are a member when you say you are a member" mean?
- 16) Why can't the Lord's Prayer issue be included in the warnings contained in the Basic Text on Tradition Six?
- 17) What were the initial (original) reasons for World Conventions? What is the reason for it how? What is the future for it?
- 18 What should we do when we catch someone stealing from the fellowship?
- 20) Is the gratitude prayer in French an accurate translation?
- 21) When a member steals money, who makes the charges to authorities? Which member actually contacts police, etc.?

Q:\bot\minutes\FRM292A.doc